

The City of Seattle

# Landmarks Preservation Board

Mailing Address: PO Box 94649 Seattle WA 98124-4649 Street Address: 700 5th Ave Suite 1700

#### Landmark NOMINATION Application

Historic/Current Name:	Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Garfield Exchange Masonic Lodge 242 (Queen Anne Masonic Temple)
Historic Uses/Current Use:	Telephone Exchange / Fraternal Hall / Vacant
Year Built:	1905 and 1924 (renovation)
Address:	1608 4 <sup>th</sup> Avenue West Seattle, Washington 98119
Assessor's File No.:	423290-2100
Legal Description:	Laws 2nd Addition, Block 26, Lots 8-9 as recorded in Volume 1, page 53.
Original Designer:	Unknown
Original Builder:	Unknown
Present Owner:	Queen Anne Masonic Development, LLC 1608 4th Avenue West Seattle, Washington 98119
Owner's Representative:	Rich Rogers, Managing Member 1958 8 <sup>th</sup> Avenue W Seattle, Washington 98119 206.240.2255
Submitted by: Address:	Susan Boyle, AIA, Principal, BOLA Architecture + Planning 3800 Ashworth Avenue N Seattle, WA 98103-8119
Phone:	206.383.2649
Date:	March 7, 2019

Reviewed (historic preservation officer): \_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Administered by The Historic Preservation Program the Seattle Department of Neighborhoods

Queen Anne Masonic Temple 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue West Seattle Landmark Nomination



March 7, 2019

## Queen Anne Masonic Temple Seattle Landmark Nomination 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W, Seattle

## March 7, 2019

#### **CONTENTS**

	City of Seattle Application	
1.	Introduction Background Research Seattle's Landmark Process	1
2.	Property Data	3
5.	Architectural Description The Setting The Structure and Exterior Facades The Interior Changes to the Original Building	4
4.	Historic Significance Historic Development of Queen Anne Hill The Telephone Exchange Fraternal Organizations in America History of the Freemasons Masonic Lodge No. 242 and its Queen Anne Temple The Building Style and Type The Designers and Builders	8
5.	Bibliography	16
6.	<b>Illustrations</b> Index to Figures Historic Maps and Photographs Contemporary Photographs Current Site Plan	18

Cover: A 1905 drawing from the Seattle Times of the building and a current view (BOLA, 2018).

**BOLA** Architecture + Planning 3800 Ashworth Avenue North Seattle, Washington 98103-8119

## Queen Anne Masonic Temple 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue West Landmark Nomination

#### **BOLA** Architecture + Planning

March 7, 2019

### 1. INTRODUCTION

#### Background

The building at 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W was constructed in 1905 by the Sunset Telephone & Telegraph & Company to serve as its first exchange building on Queen Anne Hill. At that time, it was known as the Garfield Exchange. In 1921-22, a larger telephone exchange was built nearby, and in 1924 the Masonic Lodge No. 242 purchased the original exchange building. The organization owned and occupied it as a temple until last year when it sold the property to a local development company, led by Seattle resident Richard Rogers, whose family development company was founded and is currently based in the Queen Anne neighborhood. This landmark nomination of the building was prepared at the request of his company as the new owner. The Queen Anne Masonic Development, LLC is seeking an evaluation of the property by the Seattle Landmarks Preservation Board as it makes plans for the building's future.

#### Research

This nomination report includes an architectural description and a historic context statement, along with property data, bibliography, and illustrations. Sources of information include records, newspaper articles, and photos of the building from the former building owner and occupant, the Masonic Lodge No. 242, along with publications about fraternal organizations in 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> century America and history of the Masons. Digital photography collections of the Queen Anne Historical Society (QAHS), University of Washington Libraries Special Collections (UWLSC), Seattle Public Library (SPL), Seattle Municipal Archives (SMA) and the Museum of History and Industry (MOHAI) provided useful information as did archival newspaper articles in the *Seattle (Daily) Times* collection and *Polk Directories* from the Seattle Public Library.

Information from several other landmark nominations for fraternal halls in Seattle and the surrounding region and historic surveys from the Seattle Department of Neighborhoods (DON) and the Washington State Department of Archaeology and Historic Preservation (DAHP) provided additional historical context information. Historic permit records from Seattle Department of Construction and Inspections (SDCI) provided some information, but no original drawings were not discovered.

The nomination was undertaken by BOLA Principal Susan Boyle, AIA, and Preservation Planner Meagan Scott. The research also involved visits to the property in September and October 2018 to review and photo-document the surrounding context, site, and building conditions and review Masonic records kept on-site. Additional information about Masonic building symbols came from a conversation with a woman freemason from Portland, Tina Miller, who has researched Masonic temples in Oregon for a 2018 presentation at Portland's Architectural Heritage Center.

#### Seattle's Landmarks Process

(Note: This section summarizes information for readers unfamiliar with the local landmark process.)

Historic landmarks are those individual properties that have been recognized locally, regionally, or nationally as important resources to the community, city, state, or nation. Official recognition is provided by listing in the State or National Registers of Historic Places and locally by the City of Seattle's designation of a property as historic landmark. The local landmarks process is a multi-part proceeding of three sequential steps by the Seattle Landmarks Preservation Board:

- 1) a review of the nomination and its and approval or rejection
- 2) a designation
- 3) negotiation of controls and incentives by the property owner and the City's Historic Preservation Office and its approval by the Board

A final step in this landmarks process is passage of a designation ordinance by the City Council. These steps all occur with public hearings to allow input from the property owner, applicant, the public, and other interested parties. Seattle's Landmarks Preservation Board is quasi-judicial, with the Board ruling rather than serving as in advisory capacity to another commission, department, or agency. The City's Preservation Ordinance (SMC 25.12.350) requires a property to be more than 25 years old and to "have significant character, interest or value, as part of the development, heritage or cultural characteristics of the City, State or Nation." It must have integrity, or the ability to convey its significance. The ordinance also requires that a property meet one or more of six designation criteria:

<u>Criterion A.</u>	It is the location of, or is associated in a significant way with, an historic event with a significant effect upon the community, City, state, or nation.
Criterion B.	It is associated in a significant way with the life of a person important in the history of the City, state, or nation.
<u>Criterion C.</u>	It is associated in a significant way with a significant aspect of the cultural, political, or economic heritage of the community, City, state or nation.
<u>Criterion D.</u>	It embodies the distinctive visible characteristics of an architectural style, or period, or of a method of construction
Criterion E.	It is an outstanding work of a designer or builder.
<u>Criterion F.</u>	Because of its prominence of spatial location, contrasts of siting, age, or scale, it is an easily identifiable visual feature of its neighborhood or the City and contributes to the distinctive quality or identity of such neighborhood or the City.

More than 460 individual properties have been designated as local landmarks under the city ordinance, along with others located in one of eight historic districts. Recent data indicates that only one-half of one percent of all buildings in Seattle are landmarks. Anyone can prepare a landmark nomination. However, the Board's review does not allow consideration of future changes or uses, or other land use issues. If a property owner proposes substantial development with a Master Use Permit, a review may be required as part of the City's response to the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA). Since 1995, the Department of Construction and Inspections and DON have integrated reviews of potentially eligible landmarks under its SEPA policy and Master Use Permit application reviews.<sup>1</sup> This policy requires consideration of buildings over 50 years old or those that have been surveyed and recommended eligible for landmark status. In such cases a landmark nomination may be required.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> City of Seattle, Department of Neighborhoods Client Assistant Memo 3000.

## 2. PROPERTY DATA

Historic Names:	Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Company Garfield Exchange Queen Anne Masonic Temple
Address:	1608 4th Avenue West Seattle, Washington, 98119
Site Location:	The building is located in a residential neighborhood, on a mid-block site on the east side of 4 <sup>th</sup> Avenue W between W Blaine and W Garfield Streets on the top of Queen Anne Hill
Current Zoning:	SF (Single-Family) 5000
Tax Parcel Number: Legal Description:	423290-2100 Laws 2nd Addition, Block 26, Lots 8-9 as recorded in Volume 1, page 53
Original Construction Date: Renovation Date:	: 1905 1924
Original Use: Historic and Recent Use: Current Use:	Telephone Exchange Building Fraternal Hall and Offices Vacant
Original Designer: Later Designer: Original Builder: Later Builder:	Unknown William S. Kelton Co. (1961 interior stair addition) Unknown J. H. Wilson, Contractor (1924 Masonic Temple renovation)
Building Size: Site Size:	5,330 gross and net square feet (King County Assessor) 7,200 square feet (0.17 acres) (King County Assessor)
Original Owner: Later Owner:	Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Company/Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Company, 1905-1924 Queen Anne Masonic Temple, Inc., 1924-2018
Current Owner:	Queen Anne Masonic Development, LLC 1608 4 <sup>th</sup> Avenue W Seattle, Washington 98119
Owner's Representative:	Rich Rogers, Managing Member 1958 8 <sup>th</sup> Avenue W Seattle, Washington 98119 206.240.2255
Landmark Consultant:	Susan D. Boyle, AIA, Principal BOLA Architecture + Planning 3800 Ashworth Avenue N Seattle, Washington 98103-8119 206.383.2649

## 3. ARCHITECTURAL DESCRIPTION

#### The Setting

The Queen Anne Masonic Temple is situated on the top plateau of Queen Anne Hill and is within a block of its highest elevation. The site is a mid-block parcel approximately 60' by 120', which is situated between W Garfield and W Blaine Streets on the east side of 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W. A paved, 16'-wide alley runs along the east end of the site. The land was graded for the building's initial construction, with a gradual slope along the building site, and a steep slope along the back of the building. Approximate grades are at elevation 417' at the northwest corner and elevation 409' in the southeast corner. (**Figures 3 & 5**)

The subject building is consistent in scale with the residential buildings on the street, although it features a flat roof and commercial form while nearby buildings have hipped or gable roofs, and utilize Craftsmen, Four Square, and Queen Anne styles. The front (west) facade of the Masonic Temple aligns with houses to the north. These buildings were constructed in the same decade as the original exchange building: 1616 and 1620 4th Avenue W were built in 1908, 1624 in 1900. The two houses to the south, at 1606 4th Avenue W and 318 W Garfield Street, also date from 1900, and both have slightly deeper front setbacks off 4th Avenue. The houses to the west, across 4th Avenue W, are similar in vintage and scale. (**Figures 35-37**) Across the street sits the historic 1913 Queen Anne Public Library, at 406 W Garfield Street. This brick clad, gable roof, 9,736 square foot Carnegie building sits on a double-lot and faces south onto a deep front yard. Its site is raised above the sidewalks and supported by low brick retaining walls. The library contains a lower level public meeting room, which is accessed by a wide on-grade walkway on the east.(**Figures 12 & 37C**)

The Temple is setback approximately 30' from the sidewalk. Its-deep front yard is relatively level, while side yards slope gradually down to the east and south. A concrete walkway leads from the public sidewalk to the front entry steps and landing, along with an accessible paved ramp with steel pipe rails. A narrow north side-yard contains a paved walkway, which accesses a secondary north entry and the back of the site, while the wider south side yard an open space. Concrete steps near the northeast corner of the building accommodate the approximate 3' grade change from the back-yard setback. The deep rear yard setback is a paved parking area for up to six cars, and on-grade access to the basement door below the wood-framed back porch. A steel fire escape provides emergency access from the upper floor to a steel stair along the north side of the building. Steps at both ends of the porch lead to the grade. (**Figure 41**. See also the current site plan, **Figure 59**.)

Landscaping on the site is minimal. The front and side yards contain grass. A few shrubs are found in a shallow plant bed along the front façade and in the rear yard along the north property. Two mature cherry trees, planted in the parking strip, frame the main entry.

#### The Structure and Exterior Facades

The approximately 35' by 65' building was constructed to serve an industrial use as a telephone exchange. It was built with unreinforced bearing masonry, concrete foundation walls, and a concrete floor slab. These materials were used in part to carry heavy equipment loads and also for fire-resistance. The first-floor framing is a post and beam system of 8x12 heavy timber columns and beams along with 2x12 floor joists set at 16" centers. (The beams have been augmented with bolted steel transfer plates to create a larger clear span.) (**Figure 51**) The exposed framing in the center of the first floor suggests the location of an original stair to the second floor. The second floor and roof are wood-framed with wood joists and beams, along with 2"x4" laminated framing (car-decking).

Floor-to-ceiling heights, as noted in the County Assessor's property record card, are set at 8' at the basement and 14' at the first and second floors. An attic space conceals the roof framing, which supports the flat roof. The entry featured a concrete canopy. At some later date, a 5' by 14' wood-framed deck was constructed at the back. This front (west)wall is 17" thick. It appears to be a heavily painted concrete surface over the brick masonry, while the secondary facades are more utilitarian, consisting of 12"-thick common brick masonry. Exterior bricks are covered by heavy layers of paint on the north, and south facades, while the original brick is more exposed on the east due to weathering. (In contrast within the building, the interior surfaces of some of the brick walls are exposed.)

The formally composed primary facade faces west toward 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W. It features deep rustication at the first floor, with 12 bands, each 17" tall emphasized by 2"-deep recesses, and terminating at a cornice band below the second-floor windows. This treatment may have resulted from protests by local residents in late 1905 that the original proposed design, using a common brick, was not sufficiently attractive. While they sought a pressed brick finish, the final design resulted in an even more finished appearance.<sup>2</sup> (**Figure 33**)

Above the second-floor windows there is a similar cornice band below an emphatic projecting denticulated cornice, capped by a projecting parapet. The rustication is carried around the northwest and southwest corners to appear as quoining on the secondary facades, and into the entry opening. Trim bands and the cornice also wrap the corners. Because of the ample side yard setbacks, the "false-front" aspect of the design is readily apparent, while the solidity of the design gives the building an enduring, institutional quality.

The primary west facade is composed with overall and localized symmetry. The single central entry is emphasized by a 15'-wide, bracket-supported flat concrete canopy, and accessed by three shallow and a landing. (**Figure 42**) The entry door, set in a narrow 14"-deep recess, consists of a tall, nine-panel wood door featuring a carved ship, and an infilled transom panel. Walls within the entry recess are plastered. Masonic symbols – the compass, square, and the letter "G" – are inset into the floor of the landing. On each side of the entry there is a narrow rectangular window opening, approximately 12" by 40". At the upper level there are three larger 44" by 84" windows set above a belt course, which are flanked by two narrower infilled window openings.

Original wood windows were double-hung or single-hung operational types with nine-lite upper sash in larger windows and single glazing panels in the smaller windows. Window sills are concrete on the primary facade and brick on others. The second-floor windows featured flat heads, which were detailed originally with cast concrete keystones and voussiors. These decorative elements have been covered or partially removed, but a surface impression is visible. (**Figure 38**)

The secondary facades contain similar-sized large windows with low-arched heads, capped by flush rowlock courses cap each opening. Several of these have been infilled as indicated in the historic tax assessor's photo, which shows four original openings at each level in the south wall. The infilled openings on the north and south facades are different, so they may have been altered at different times: those on the south are flush rather than inset. (Figures 39 & 40) On the north, one original first floor window opening has been revised to provide a secondary entry. The back (east) facade contains a single door at the second-floor level, accessed by the fire escape, along with three varied sized windows at the first floor, and a non-original entry assembly with solid panel-type door and large glazed transom. (Figures 41)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Seattle Times, September 6, 1905.

By 1936, when the assessor's staff photographed the building, the four second floor windows on the south facade had been infilled with brick masonry. Those on the north presumably were also infilled by this date. Current second floor window openings are limited to those on west facade at the second floor. The original windows that remain have been replaced with aluminum sash with fixed units above hoppers on the west facade. Infill of original window openings and the replacement of those that remain, and the loss of the decorative head treatment have impacted the building's appearance.

#### The Interior

The building plan is simple, with a full-width entry hall at the first floor in the first structural bay, which opens to a large social hall, approximately 35' wide and 32' deep. (Figures 45-47) Finishes are held to the demising walls and the original 12"-thick unreinforced brick masonry sidewalls, along the north and south, are left exposed. A non-operating fireplace and bar are placed in the main room at the first floor. (Figures 48 & 51. See also Figure 20.) Floor heights are lofty, noted at 14' in the County Assessor's records at both floors versus 8' in the basement. The kitchen, finished with a suspended ceiling grid system, is situated in the approximate 16' deep eastern bay, in the southern part, while restrooms are in the northern part. (Figure 50) From the kitchen a secondary access door leads to the open porch at the back. A narrow basement extends the full depth of the building along the north side. A sketched plan from 1961 indicates its width at only 8'. The basement is accessed by a single run stair at the northeast corner of the first floor.

A switchback stairway at the southwest corner leads from the first to the second floor. This stair is not original, having been built from a plan by William S. Kelton Co., Structural Engineers, dated February 14, 1961. (Head clearance is compromised at the first landing.) (**Figures 45-46**) This current stair reportedly replaced an original stair situated in the center of the building.

The current upper floor plan features a vestibule in the front bay, with closets at the north and south sides, along with a single restroom at the north end and a smaller stair leading to a closet and the roof at the south. (Figures 52-53) Finishes and partition locations indicate various phases of remodeling. Paired doors lead from the vestibule to the full-width Lodge Room, which encompasses the balance of the interior. The Lodge Room is arranged in a consistent manner with the ceremonial rooms in other Masonic Lodges, with a separate vestibule entry, largely symmetrical layout and specific compass orientation (Figure 54-58. See also Figures 21 & 29.)

As described by the Grand Lodge of Washington State website, the interior of the Lodge Room is prescriptive in its seating layout for Lodge officers: "the officers of the Lodge are broken down into elected officers and appointed officers. Their jobs are as follows, and their stations in the Lodge itself are illustrated in the following map of the regular Lodge room. (Note, the map is oriented facing south, so every Lodge room has the Worshipful Master seated in the East, which is why it is also called the 'Oriental chair'.)"<sup>3</sup>

#### Changes to the Original Building

Historic newspaper articles and other publications about telephone exchanges indicate that the typical telephone buildings contained banks of equipment on perimeter walls in large rooms. The buildings were also fitted with lounges as well as restrooms with space for socializing and resting for the women operators. The current building contains none of these features, though it contains small restrooms for men and women in the northeast corner of the first floor and a small additional restroom at the second floor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Grand Lodge of Washington, "About Freemasons – Organization."

To serve the Masonic Lodge, the subject building was renovated in the mid-1920s, with its original stair moved from a central location on the north side of the building to the southwest corner. This revision allowed the main floor space to be opened. Ca.1958 snapshots show the Lodge members undertaking the renovations. Some of the work involved structural changes as central structural columns were removed in what is currently the first-floor public social hall, and large steel plates installed along two heavy timber beam lines to transfer the load to engaged posts on the east wall of the room and to a free-standing post and bearing wall along the west wall.

The archival assessor's property record card indicates the building had six rooms in 1936, later expanded to ten with the addition of additional restroom(s) and a kitchen. (**Figures 31 & 32**)

Some of the current interior finishes in main rooms appear to date from the 1920s or 1930s, such as the polished wood paneling. Others appear newer, such as the wood flooring on the first floor, which has been laid over resilient floor tiles in places, and the wall-to-wall carpet on the upper floor. The kitchen features newer finishes, cabinets, countertops, and appliances, and restroom fixtures are non-original. The heat pump, ducting and ceiling fans are components of recent systems, as are a variety of light fixtures. Some of the painted wood, panel-type interior doors appear to date from the early 20<sup>th</sup> century and may be original. Few records have been found at SDCI. Permit records and sketches indicate the following changes:

Date	<u>Changes</u>
1905	Build telephone exchange
n.d.	Alterations for lodge (ca. 1924)
1960	Excavate portion of area under building for basement (no occupancy)
1961	Install stairs to partial basement
6.18.1992	Repair/replace exterior stairs (new configuration); alteration to interior

Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242 has provided a narrative history and other details about other changes to the building that it made during it nine-plus decades of ownership and occupancy.<sup>4</sup>

- The kitchen was converted from coal-fired in 1938. (While the website does not clarify what was coal-fired, this likely refers to the stove, as there was a boiler in the basement.)
- "In the 1940s and 1950s paneling was placed in the dining room, entry, stair case and Tyler's room" (location unknown)
- "The Lodge room was renovated in the 1960s and the old 'hotel style' lamps replaced. In 1973 dropped ceilings were placed in the dining room, entry and kitchen."
- "During the early 1980s a chair lift was installed [and] in 1992 and 1993 the wiring and plumbing was replaced, and the rest rooms, kitchen and dining room were remodeled."
- The Lodge room was renovated in 2006. "The existing walls were taken down and new wall board installed. Existing bench seats and [chairs] were refinished and recovered. Old theatre type seats were replaced with new bench seats and new carpet installed upstairs and on the stairway. ... Flooring in the entry and dining hall was removed and new hardwood flooring installed."

The most significant change appears to be infill of window openings and replacement of the sash.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242 website.

## 4. HISTORIC SIGNIFICANCE

The building at 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue West has long been part of the Queen Anne Hill neighborhood. It dates from a period when residential development was well established on the top of the hill. The building is significantly associated also with two distinct aspects of Seattle's social history. It was designed and constructed originally in 1905 as one of the city's earliest telephone exchange buildings by the Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Company. The exchange represents a building a type that emerged in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century and early 20<sup>th</sup> century as the telephone industry took hold across the nation. For nearly two decades the building provided service to the neighborhood with its switchboard operated by young women. As exchange needs grew with additional customers and equipment, the functions outgrew the building. A new exchange building in 1924 and quickly adapted the buildings for a new use as a Masonic temple. Lodge 242 owned and occupied the Temple for over nine decades, adding second layer to the building's layered history.

#### Historic Development of Queen Anne Hill

Members of the Puget Sound Salish tribes occupied much of what would become Seattle prior to pioneer settlement in the 1850s and their dispersal was the result of pioneer settlement. Settlers claimed the land and in the 1870s and 1880s its dense forests were cleared for timber. In 1883, the south slope and upper part of the hill, on which the subject building is located, were annexed by the City of Seattle. By this date the neighborhood, which was known as Queen Anne Hill, Nobb Hill, Queen Anne Towne, and Galer Hill, contained many estates and large houses on its south slope. Development at the top of the hill, which rose to an elevation of 520' above sea level, soon followed.

During the period of 1880 to 1890, about 65% of the land that makes up Queen Anne Hill was subdivided, largely into single-family lots (typically 30' by 120'), which sold for as little as \$300. Those on the top of the hill were aimed at middle-class buyers, while larger parcels on the south slope continued to command higher prices. An 1890 advertisement notes, for example, a 125'-wide corner for sale for \$2,760/ At this same time large view lots on the south slope and on First and Capitol Hills were sold for \$5,500 and \$10,000.<sup>6</sup>

The neighborhood's growth parallel that of the city as a whole during this time, when Seattle's population of 3,533 in 1880 rose to more than 80,000 in 1890. In response, the city expanded its boundaries northward, and in 1883, the city limits moved north from the Galer Street to McGraw Street on the top of Queen Anne Hill. In 1890, it expanded again, the City annexed the entire hill north of McGraw Street and west of 3<sup>rd</sup> Avenue W. An 1891 bird's eye map of the city shows Queen Anne Avenue, and then known as Temperance Street, terminating at the south edge of Highland Drive due to the steep slope. (**Figure 1)** By this date, the hilltop was platted, though but sparsely settled with a few dwellings clustered around the extension of Queen Anne Avenue, along a few streets near Howe Street, and the west to 3<sup>rd</sup> Avenue N. By 1889, there were sufficient residents on the hill to warrant construction of the W Queen Anne Elementary School (1889-1916), followed by the first phase of construction of Queen Anne High School (1909). (**Figure 6**). More housing followed. (**Figures 2 & 3**)

Early development on the top of the hill was limited initially by the lack of water and transportation. In 1899, Queen Anne experienced a drought for several weeks when the two privately held companies that supplied water to the top of the hill experienced maintenance problems and halted water distribution in the area. Angry residents demanded that the city government form a municipal water company. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Seattle DON City Survey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Reinartz, pp. 73-75.

top of the hill was selected as the site of one of the Seattle's three earliest in-town water facilities, and the first tank was constructed in 1901, at 1<sup>st</sup> Avenue N and Lee Street.

In 1902, public transportation advanced when a counterbalance streetcar was inaugurated along Queen Anne Avenue. Just as they did throughout the city, the streetcar routes reinforced urban growth. The top of the hill continued to densify with the construction of more residences, churches and schools, and commercial center continued to develop along Queen Anne Avenue. Four streetcar lines served the hilltop by 1920, by which date most of dwellings in the vicinity of the subject building had been constructed. In 1923, the City passed its first zoning laws, which strengthened this residential development pattern.

Parks played an important role in the neighborhood by providing open space amenities and attracting new residents. Donated by local real estate developers and residents, they included the Evergreen/David Rodgers Park (1883), Kerry Park (1907), the Reginald Parson's garden (1956), and the nearly four-mile long, Olmsted Brothers designed tree-lined parkways along the crest of the hill (1906-1916). The West Queen Anne Playfield was built two blocks northeast from the subject building after the city acquired the 7.4-acre property in 1924. The adjacent Queen Anne Recreation Center site was acquired in 1946 and the center built in 1950.7 In 1972, the playfield was enlarged to the west with funding from Forward Thrust, followed by construction of the Queen Anne Aquatic Center in 1979.<sup>8</sup>

Because of its early development, there are a number of historic institutions on Queen Anne Hill. Those that have been designated as local landmark properties in the vicinity of 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W include the nearby Seattle Public Library at 400 W Garfield Street (1913 – 1914), and Garfield Telephone Exchange at 1529 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W (1921-22 and 1929). In addition, there is West Queen Anne Elementary School at 1401 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue W (1894 - 1916, rehabilitated as dwellings in 1982); Queen Anne High School at 201 Galer Street (1909 - 1959, and also rehabilitated as dwellings in 1981); Bethany Presbyterian Church at 1818 Queen Anne Avenue N (1927); and the former Hay School at 201 W Garfield Street (1905 – present). These were cited as potential landmarks in the 1975 Nyberg-Steinbrueck historic survey along with houses at 216 W Galer Street (1900), 402 W Galer Street (1905), and one on 3<sup>rd</sup> Avenue W (1890). The Masonic Temple was cited along with others as "significant to the city." (**Figure 4**).

Queen Anne Hill has long been home to many middle- and upper-income residents. According to the 1900 U.S. Census, its housing stock was primarily single-family houses, with 95% of dwellings built between 1899 and 1930. By 1940 homeowners occupied 50-59% of all dwellings. (About half of these dwellings were owned outright and half were mortgaged.) Records indicate that much of the hill remained racially segregated with policies that limited homeownership to white families. Typical residential amenities and services found in most home included central heat in 80-89% of dwellings and refrigeration in 50-59%. Data from 1900 and 1940 census indicates that the early residents of Queen Anne Hill were typically middle-class and well-educated, with 32% having completed four or more years of college.<sup>9</sup> These residents would have made up strong market for early telephone service.

The neighborhood's history has encompassed many community organizations that residents supported: the Queen Anne Improvement Club, established in 1901, and the Queen Anne Community Club, organized in 1922. In addition, there were numerous other civic and fraternal organizations in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century, among them the Knickers, Men's Club, and Women's Single Tax Clubs, the Optic Club, Fortnightly Club, Nomadic Circle (for writers), and Townsend Club (for retirees), as well as the Masons.<sup>10</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Sherwood.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Williams and Miller, p. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Schmid, p. 163.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Reinhart.

#### The Telephone Exchange

The telephone was invented by Alexander Graham Bell in 1876, who established the Bell Telephone Company in 1879 and the American Telephone & Telegraph Company (AT&T) in 1885. Quickly capitalizing on this, the Bell Telephone Company grew to serve 60,000 customers by 1895. Service in Seattle began in the mid-1880s, with its earliest local exchanges opening in 1878. One of the earliest of the three local companies to serve the city was the Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Company (Sunset), which was incorporated in 1883. By 1889 Sunset had 318 subscribers, and the following year it served the entire city. Subscriber numbers rose to over 3,600 in 1899 and over 28,500 by 1910. In 1893, the company constructed the first Seattle-Tacoma line to Portland, with lines to California to follow.<sup>11</sup> By 1907, the Sunset company employed nearly 400 women operators at its eight exchanges in Seattle to handle the estimated 50,000 annual calls. The subject building, originally built in 1905, was one of its earliest exchanges; others were on Renton Hill, Fremont and South Seattle. The Garfield Exchange was planned to serve an initial 1,500 customers on Queen Anne Hill, with the capacity to serve 3,000.<sup>12</sup>

In 1917, Sunset merged with the Portland-based Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Company (PT&T), which operated telephone companies throughout the Pacific Northwest. AT&T acquired the Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Company by 1921. By that date, the needs of the Garfield Exchange had outgrown the building at 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W, and a new building was planned and under construction one block to the south. (Both of the Queen Anne Hill exchange buildings are associated with the history of the telephone industry, and with labor history because of the role of women operators in the 20<sup>th</sup> century. It was in part due to these strong associations that the exchange building at 1529 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W, was designated a city landmark in 2016.) <sup>13</sup>

The earliest operators at telephone exchanges were teenage boys, but they were soon replaced by young women. With few employment options, the women worked under rules with strict discipline, dress, and deportment requirements after having gone through training school to operate a switchboard. Ideal candidates worked "quickly and intelligently," and were hired for their "acuteness of their hearing, for the quickness of their hands and eyes, and above everything, for the poise of their nervous systems." The best operators were described as being "nervy…neither one who is in the least forward nor of too placid a temperament"; and as having "all quickness of perception, alertness of intelligence and even anxiety of nature."<sup>14</sup> Recruitment and training films dating up through the 1960s identify the ideal telephonist, as switchboard operator were known, as 15 to 51 years of age, relatively tall and in good health. They were tested for hearing, eyesight, and spelling; voice tone, clarity, and diction (to create the "voice with smile"), and new operators were taught the "gentler qualities of unfailing courtesy."<sup>15</sup> Consistent behavior, uniform appearance and voice, punctuality and loyalty were paramount, and operators were given specific statements to make, most notably to inquire, "What number, please?" (**Figures 18-21**)

Despite these restrictions, many women worked as switchboard operators throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> century. At the peak of their employment at AT&T in the late 1940s, women made up 98% of the company's 350,000 operators. They became empowered as labor laws were passed, and career options expanded. "In response to equal rights legislation in the late 20<sup>th</sup> century, telephone companies began hiring women for 'non-traditional' jobs. Women could be installers and technicians, and 'boys' could once again become operators."<sup>16</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Wilma, September 24, 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Seattle Times, September 3, 1905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> BOLA Architecture + Planning.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Seattle Times, September 22, 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> *Seattle Times*, September 22, 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Photographs, Operators," from the Telecommunications History Group, Inc.

#### Fraternal Organizations in America

Fraternal organizations have been popular in the United States for nearly two centuries, although the concept of fraternal benevolent societies appears as early as 2000 BCE in Greece. These societies developed from guilds in Europe in the medieval period and grew during the industrial revolution in the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> centuries. Membership rose dramatically in the decades around the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century with more organizations being founded between 1880 and 1920 than ever before or since. Fraternal groups became popular in the United States in part to provide social integration for the over 20 million immigrants to the county during this period. The organizations, particularly those limited to men, were typically restricted to those within an identifiable ethnicity or race. They "offered them fellowship in a socially isolated environment" and some special membership rituals occurred in native tongues.<sup>17</sup> The societies predated most public or private social security programs, and they provided economic security to members by covering the costs of member burials and offering insurance to widows and orphans of deceased members, often at relatively low rates.

Fraternal organization also offered social prestige and could aid in the transition from the lower to the middle class. While some organizations were limited to members of specific religions, others, such as the Grand Army of the Republic, Veterans of Foreign Wars, and American All, emerged in the 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries to serve similar goals of brotherhood for military veterans of the Civil War, Spanish-American War, and World War I. Creation of new fraternal organizations slowed in the 1930s, in part due to economic conditions as recruitment by many groups slowed. However, most organizations' membership did not significantly decline until the late 20<sup>th</sup> century.

While there are significant differences in the goals, rites, and rules of fraternal organizations, there are many similarities. The groups typically keep some organizational practices secret. Many have specific membership levels, often associated with rituals and degrees, and a strict hierarchal structure. Referential names and titles are also common, such as a "court," "forest," "aerie," "encampment," or "nest" for the meeting hall, or "knights," "squires," and typically "brethren" and "worshipful" (or "honorable") "brother" for members. Most of these organizations are internally oriented, and bound to tradition. They tend to emphasize membership and family, and volunteer charity.

#### History of the Freemasons

The history of Freemasonry is clouded by its associations with ancient orders. The organization was founded officially in 1717 in London, England, as the *Ancient Free and Accepted Masons*. The Masons are allegedly the oldest fraternity in the world, with the organization reportedly growing out of the medieval social institution of operative masonry (stone masons)<sup>18</sup> In the late 18<sup>th</sup> century, the organization began admitting non-masons as honorary members, or "accepted masons."<sup>19</sup>

(The roots of the term "free" in the name are unknown, although the organization cites its origins as "legendary history" associated as far back as the building of King Solomon's Temple.<sup>20</sup> Freemasonry in England was open only to men, as women then had minor status and no civil rights, and it was limited to white men of European descent. Freemasonry was introduced to France in 1835 where there is a similar organization, *Le Droit Humain*, that offered membership to both men and women. Other lodges were established later for French women and men of color.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Schmidt, pp.16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> While it was guild-like, there was never technically a guild for stone masons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Schmidt, p. 120.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Grand Lodge of Washington, "About Freemasons - History"

Freemasonry came to the United States soon after its founding. John Moore noted multiple lodges in Pennsylvania as early as 1817. Sources suggest that the model of the public-school system may have derived from early American Freemasonry, and that the American Constitution was influenced by Masons as George Washington was one of the organizations' most famous members.<sup>21</sup> "Freemasonry [also] made its mark on American society by serving as a model for hundreds of other fraternal orders that sprouted throughout the entire North American continent. Charles Merz, writing in 1927, estimated that there were over 800 different fraternal orders in the 1920s. Nearly all of these adopted given what he called, "Masonic features." These features include fraternity, brotherhood, and patriotism.<sup>22</sup> (Masons cite their specific values as a commitment to the common good, and "the commitment between the Brotherhood ... a bond of true friendship ... a safe circle of trustworthy friends," and commitment to "Ethics, Morality and Integrity."<sup>23</sup> In addition, Masonic Lodges have traditionally support charities for children and youth, education, and outreach to families and the elderly.)

Early settlers in Oregon Territory included seven Masonic members who organized their first meeting in 1846 to obtain a charter for a lodge in Oregon City. The Charter, Multnomah Lodge No. 84, was established in 1848. The Steilacoom Lodge No. 8 of the Grand Lodge of Oregon soon followed, along with two additional Lodges in Portland. The first Washington Territory Lodge was chartered in Olympia in 1853. Another soon followed in Grand Mound, along with a Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons for Washington Territory, which was established in 1858. Membership then numbered 112 Master Masons out of the territorial population of 9,000. The first Lodge in King County, St. John's No. 9, established in Seattle, in 1860. Over the subsequent years the organization continued to grow, and currently there are reportedly168 separate lodges in Washington state.<sup>24</sup>

Within the organization there are three degrees for members: Entered Apprentice, Fellow Craft, and Master Mason (sometimes called the Blue Lodge). Applicants are typically recommended by a Mason, must be approved unanimously by the lodge members.<sup>25</sup> Once a member becomes a Master Mason, there are additional degrees offered through the Scottish Rite (an additional 29 degrees) and/or the York, or American, Rite (9 degrees). The last of these degrees also allows the Mason to join the Order of Knights Templar. There are a number of other fraternal organizations associated with the Freemasons, including the Shriners International.

Several symbols that occur in Freemasonry are associated with architecture or geometry. Masons have occasionally been called the "Knights of Appropriation" because many of these symbols have been adopted; perhaps the most iconic is the all-seeing eye. Icon used throughout the subject building (**Figures 43, 44 & 54**) include a square and compass, with a "G" in the center. "The square and compasses stand for spirit and matter, credibility and integrity. The 'G' represents God, and also the word 'geometry."<sup>26</sup> This common symbol appears on all Masonic buildings on or above the door, and often in other locations as well.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Fourteen U.S. presidents have been Masons (Schmidt, p. 128).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Schmidt, p. 122.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Grand Lodge of Washington, "Our Values"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Grand Lodge of Washington, "About Freemasons - History"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Schmidt, p. 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Guez, n.p.

#### Prince Hall Masonry

One of the requirements of joining the Freemasons is that the applicant be "free."<sup>27</sup> "Operative masonry" in the medieval era in Europe rejected a bondman for membership because he was legally bound to the feudal lord or to a guild. As previously noted, membership in Freemasonry was open to non-masons soon after the organization was founded in England in the 1700s. Despite this, exclusionary traditions persisted.

In America, Freemasons translated and interpreted "bondman" as "free-born" or "free and well-born." Thus, if an applicant had slave status at one time, he was ineligible for lodge membership.<sup>28</sup> This racial discrimination was challenged in 1784 by an applicant, Prince Hall (1738 – 1807), who was born to an English man and a free Black woman. Hall and 14 other free Black men were denied a charter by the white Masons in Massachusetts in ca. 1775. In 1784, the men appealed to the Grand Lodge of England, which granted them a charter. However, as each state is allowed only one grand lodge and Massachusetts already had a grand lodge, the charter was held at the time to be "illegitimate" by most American Masons.<sup>29</sup>

The term "free-born" was altered in 1838 to "free." However, racial prejudices persisted. Historian Alvin J. Schmidt notes the first "softening" towards Prince Hall Masonry in 1971, in the decade after federal Civil Rights laws had been passed to eliminate discrimination. By this time, however, Prince Hall Masonry was well-established within the African-American community, and integration of lodge organizations did not begin for at least another decade. When it did occur, it was largely by recognition of the Prince Hall Masons as legitimate ("brother"). Despite this status, racial discrimination persists. Although all lodges are theoretically integrated, Grand Lodges in eight states<sup>30</sup> did not recognize Prince Hall Masonry as valid as of 2017.<sup>31</sup> (Recently the Prince Hall Lodge, at 306 24<sup>th</sup> Avenue S in Seattle's Central District, was nominated as Seattle landmark. The building, which dates from 1925, was acquired by this separate Masonic order in the 1970s.<sup>32</sup>)

#### Masonic Lodge No. 242 and its Queen Anne Temple

Permit records from SDCI provide scant information about the building's construction history. No original permit drawings have been discovered, and permit rolls and records cite only three permits:

- Build, 1905, \$6,000 in estimated cost, Telephone Exchange (Occupancy), permits #36228, and #3-3261, Alterations, Lodge (Occupancy)
- 1960, \$1,500, Excavate por. of area under bldg., for basement, no occupancy this permit, permit #185904
- 1961, \$900, Install stairs to part bsmt., VN (Const. Type), Assembly Hall (Occupancy).

(Later records, which are available online, include the following: 1991-1995, 1997-2006, and 2013 for the conveyance equipment certifications and 2000-2006, 2012-2017 for site equipment inspection reports.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> There are two different types of Masons – operative and speculative. Operative masons were those who performed masonry, largely during the Middle Ages, whereas speculative Masons interpret the artifacts and symbols as allegorical (Schmidt, p. 121).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Schmidt, p. 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Schmidt, p. 125, and Swanson, n.p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Mississippi, Florida, Arkansas, Louisiana, S Carolina, Alabama, Georgia, and West Virginia (Swanson, n.p.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Swanson, n.p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Johnson, August 2018.

Masonic Lodge No. 242, or the Queen Anne Masonic Lodge, was established as an organization in the early 1921 by Queen Anne residents and members Lambert Peterson, Sheldon Smith, Willis Shadbolt, Sheldon Babcock, Floyd Smith, and John Blackford. <sup>33</sup> Until they renovated the former telephone exchange as a temple building, the lodge members met in the Austin A. Bell Building at 2522 1<sup>st</sup> Avenue. In 1923 the lodge members appointed a building committee to find a location on Queen Anne Hill, where most, if not all, of them lived. The Garfield Telephone Exchange, which was located at the top of the hill at 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W, came onto the market in 1924 after the Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Company moved into a new, larger exchange one block to the south, which it had constructed in 1921-22. The company offered its older building to the masons, setting a price at \$20,000, and "most of the committee, John C. Blackford insisted on waiting. Two weeks later, on August 1, 1924, the Lodge purchased the subject building for \$6,500 (\$95,300 in today's dollars).

Work on the building renovation began less than a week later. It was undertaken largely by lodge members: J.H. Wilson (contractor), Arthur Schramm (legal details), Fred Herbert and Alfred Drenz (plumbing and electrical), and Willis Shadbolt (overseer). Alterations cost \$2,000 (\$29,750 in today's dollars).<sup>35</sup> The Queen Anne Masonic Temple was officially "accepted" on August 29, 1924.

Several social clubs, internal to the Masons, were established in the 1940s. In 1946, a bowling team was established, followed by the Queen Anne Temple Dance Club two years later, which held monthly dances at the Federal Old Line Life Insurance building (1530 Queen Anne Avenue).<sup>36</sup> In 1949, the lodge members held their first "Old Timers Night," a gathering of brothers who had been Masons for at least 25 years. This continued until at least ca. 1996.

An undated, handwritten list in the lodge records notes other affiliate organizations that used the building: Eastern Star, a masonic order established largely for women members; Job's Daughters, an order for girls and young women; the Order of DeMolay, an order for young men; the Order of Ameranth, an organization for Master Masons and their female relatives we well as widows; and the Order of the Rainbow, which focused on leadership training of young women. *Seattle Times* articles from the 1920s through at least the 1950s also note that the building was used extensively by these and other organizations. (This use may have been limited to the main floor rather than the Lodge Room). Peak membership in the Queen Anne Lodge occurred in the mid-1950s, when it boasted over 500 members.<sup>37</sup> As with many other fraternal organizations in the U.S., membership declined in the subsequent decades.

#### The Building Style and Type

The primary facade of 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W embodies some features of Neoclassical style, which is often associated with 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> century institutional buildings. Characteristics of this style included rectangular plans, flat roofs, symmetrical compositions, stone and brick masonry, and stone trim and decorative elements, such as voussiors, keystones, cornice bands, dentils, and quoining. Balustrades, arcades and engaged or free columns are also typical features were not used in the design of the original telephone exchange building. The flat-roof entry marquee, which is symmetrically placed on the front facade, features decorative brackets with a Classical curve shape.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> History of Queen Anne Masonic Lodge, n.p., courtesy Queen Anne Masonic Lodge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242.

After fifteen years of use as a telephone exchange, the subject building was acquired and remodeled by the Masons. Despite its origins, the plan appears consistent with a number of other fraternal halls, with stacking of large interior volumes, and in its sense of enclosure and inward focus. The building height expresses the large interior volumes, with the semi-public social hall at the near grade first floor and the members Lodge Room above.

A review of Masonic lodge and temples buildings in Washington State reveals the wide range of building sizes, ages, and architectural styles. In major cities, such as Tacoma, Seattle, Olympia, Everett, Spokane, and others, the large buildings were typically purpose-built, and they embody formal stylistic qualities of the Classical and Renaissance Revival styles. <sup>38</sup> Photographs of comparable Masonic Temple buildings in Seattle is included in this report, **Figures 24 – 27**). A preliminary survey of on-line photographs of Masonic Temples throughout the state suggests that adaptive use of an earlier building was a common practice for some of the smaller lodges and those in small towns. Some contemporary lodges meet in adapted schools or other institutional and retail buildings, and some share buildings with other fraternal organizations, such as the VFW. What their building has in common is a sufficiently large assembly space for public use, and a separate Lodge Room for members.

When they acquired the Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Building, the Masonic brothers were fortunate to find an appropriately sized building, structured to support assembly loads and large interior volumes, one of which they renovated to serve as the Lodge Room on the upper floor, along with other changes as noted in the architectural description.

#### The Designers and Builders

The original builder of the Sunset Telephone & Telegraph Exchange remains unknown. No records or newspaper articles have been discovered that reveal the original architect or the contractor.

When the Queen Anne Masonic Lodge 242 undertook the building's renovations in 1924, the work involved a builder and lodge member, J. H. Wilson. A renovation project in the early 1960s involved a new stair, which designed by the local structural engineering firm of William S. Kelton Co.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Photos of comparable lodge buildings throughout the state are online at https://wamasonicphotos.smugmug.com/Lodges-Washington.

#### 5. **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- Baist, G. Wm, H. V. Baist, and Wm. E. Baist. Baist's Real Estate Atlas of Surveys of Seattle, Wash. Complete in One Volume. Philadelphia: G.W. Baist, 1912, Sheet 12.
- BOLA Architecture + Planning. "Pacific Telegraph & Telephone Garfield Exchange / Seattle Public Library Queen Anne Warehouse" Landmark Nomination, December 2015.

City of Seattle

Department of Neighborhoods, Historical Sites Survey for. 1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W. "1608 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W, Pacific States Telephone & Telegraph," ca. 2004 (accessed October 13, 2018). Department of Construction and Inspection, Microfilm Library, permit records and drawings. Municipal Archives, Digital Photograph Collection. http://clerk.ci.seattle.wa.us/~public/phot1.htm (accessed October 8, 2018).

- Dorpat, Paul and DorpatSherrardLomont, Seattle Now & Then Blog, https://pauldorpat.com/2010/10/09/seattle-now-then-the-top-of-queen-anne/ "The Top of Queen Anne Hill," October 9, 2010 (accessed October 13, 2018).
- Grand Lodge of Washington, https://freemason-wa.org/freemasons/history/ W. B. Dale Boudreau, "About Freemasons – History – The Origins of Freemasonry in Washington,"(accessed October 10, 2018).
- Guez, Maya. "Not a Cult': The Freemasons Want You! (Unless You Happen to Be a Woman)," *Haaretz*, February 18, 2018. https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/MAGAZINE-not-a-cult-the-freemasons-want-you-unless-you-you-1.5824127 (accessed October 11, 2018).
- Herschensohn, Michael, "Working Class Queen Anne," Queen Anne Historical Society, posted March 10, 2015, http://qahistory.org/working-clas/#more-594 (accessed November 16, 2018).
- The Johnson Partnership, "Rainier Masonic Temple / Price Hall Masonic Temple, City of Seattle Landmark Nomination Report," August 2018.

#### King County Assessor

Property Record Card, Parcel No. 423902100 (Puget Sound Regional Archives). Property Detail Report, https://gismaps.kingcounty.gov/iMap/ (accessed October 8 and 13, 2018).

- Lentz, Florence and Chad E. Lester. "Auburn Masonic Temple King Solomon Lodge 60, National Register of Historic Places Nomination," 2015.
- Lentz, Florence K. and Mimi Sheridan, "Queen Anne Historic Context Statement," Seattle: City of Seattle Department of Neighborhoods and the Queen Anne Historical Society, October 2005.
- Miller, Tina, telephone interview with Susan Boyle and Meagan Scott, October 18, 2018, (541) 645-.5939.
- Museum of History and Industry. Digital photography collection. https://mohai.org/collections-and-research/#order-photos (accessed August 11, 2018).
- Newson, Daniel D. and Stanley M. Robertson. *History of Queen Anne Lodge*, unpublished manuscript. November 1996. Courtesy Queen Anne Masonic Lodge.

- Nyberg, Folke and Victor Steinbrueck "An Inventory of Buildings and Urban Design Resources: Queen Anne Hill," Seattle: Historic Seattle Preservation and Development Authority, 1975.
- Queen Anne Historical Society, digital photo gallery, http://qahistory.org/photo-galleries/ (accessed November 15, 2018)
- Queen Anne Hill News (articles courtesy Masonic Lodge 242)
  "300 Witness Constituting of Q.A. Lodge, July 30. 1921.
  "New Home Recently Acquired by Queen Anne Masonic lodge," September 12, 1924.
- Queen Anne Masonic Lodge No. 242, "Seattle Freemasons History," http://www.queenannemasoniclodge.com/ (accessed October 11, 2018).
- Reinartz, Kay F. Queen Anne: Community on the Hill. Seattle: Queen Anne Historical Society, 1993.

Schmidt, Alvin J. Fraternal Organizations. Greenwood Press, 1980.

- Schmid, Calvin F. Social Trends in Seattle, Seattle: University of Washington, 1944.
- Seattle Times (from the archival database, available on the Seattle Public Library website)
  "Sunset to Increase Service," September 3, 1905, p. 15.
  "Want Telephone to Use Pressed Brick," September 6, 1905, p. 10.
  "Fortunes Hang on the Seattle Hello Girls Nerves," September 22, 1907, p. 56.
- Sherwood, Don. "West Queen Anne Playfield," http://clerk.seattle.gov/~F\_archives/sherwood/QueenAnnePF.pdf
- Swanson, Abigail. "Prince Hall Masons (1784 )," Black Past, 2017. https://blackpast.org/aaw/princehall-masons-1784 (accessed October 11, 2018).
- The Telecommunications History Group, Inc. Telecomhistory.org, (accessed November 19, 2018). "Telecommunications History Timeline," "Operators." "Communications Museum – Seattle Tour."
- University of Washington Libraries, Special Collections, Digital Photo Collections. http://content.lib.washington.edu/all-collections.html (accessed August 11, 2018)
- Vondracek, Felix John, "The Rise of Fraternal Organizations in the United States, 1868-1900," Social Science, Vol. 47, No. 1, Winter 1972, pp. 26-33.
- Washington Masonic Library and Museum, https://wa-masonicphotos.smugmug.com/Lodges-Washington, "Washington Lodges" (accessed October 11, 2018).
- Williams, Carl, and Heather Lee Miller and Historical Research Associates, "Queen Anne Historic Context Statement Update: 1963-2012," Seattle Department of Neighborhoods Historic Preservation Program and the Queen Anne Historical Society, December 2015.

Wilma, David.

"Sunset Telephone Company serves 3,614 subscribes on March 6, 1899," HistoryLink.org Essay 1687, September 24, 1999.

"Queen Anne Hill - Thumbnail History," HistoryLink Essay 3414, June 28, 2001.

#### 6. ILLUSTRATIONS

#### Figure Index

#### Maps of the Neighborhood Development Figure 1. Bird's Eye View, 1891 19 Figure 2. Baist Map, 1912 20 Sanborn Map, 1917-51 Figure 3. 20 Figure 4. Nyberg and Steinbrueck Historic Survey Map, 1975 21 Current aerial view Figure 5. 22 **Historic Photographs** Figures 6 – 9. Queen Anne Hill,1903 to 1911 23 Queen Anne Hill, 1911 and 1978 Figures 10 – 11. 24 Figures 12 – 13. Queen Anne Library 25 Figures 14 - 17. The Garfield Exchange Buildings 26 Figures 18 – 19 Women Switchboard Operators 27 - 28Figures 22 – 27. Other Masonic Temples in Seattle 29 - 30Figures 28 – 29 Members of Lodge 242 31 Figures 30 – 32. King County Assessor's Records 32 - 35Figures 33 – 34. The Exchange Building, 1905 and 1914 36 **Current Context** Figures 35 - 36. The Surrounding Neighborhood 37 Views along 4th Avenue W Figures 37 A-C 37 The Building Figure 38. Primary West Facade 38 Figure 39. South Facade 38 Figure 40. West Facade 39 Figure 41. East (Back) Facade 39 Figures 41 – 44. Details, Primary Facade 40 Figures 45 – 51. First Floor Interiors 41 - 42Figures 52 – 54. Second Floor Vestibule 43 Figure 55. A Typical Lodge Room Plan 43 Figures 56 - 58. The Lodge Room 44 The Site Current Site Plan Figure 59 45



#### Historic Neighborhood Development

**Figure 1.** Above, portion of an 1891 Bird's Eye View of Seattle showing parts of downtown Seattle, and the sparse development on the south slope and top of Queen Anne Hill (UWLSC no. MAP123). The area in which the subject property is located is within the red circle.



**Figure 2.** Above, a 1912 Baist map of the area. The subject building is noted by a circle, and north is oriented up (Paul Dorpat). **Figure 3.** Below, a Sanborn map from 1917 – 1951 with the subject building noted. North is up (vol. 4, sheet 416).





**Figure 4.** Above, an excerpt from the 1975 urban and historic inventory map of Queen Anne by Nyberg and Steinbrueck. Buildings within three blocks of the Masonic Temple identified on this map as potential landmarks (shown in solid orange) included No. 34, the Queen Anne Public Library (1914); No. 27, West Queen Anne Elementary (1905); and three houses – No. 29 at 216 W Galer Street (1900), No. 30 at 402 W Galer Street (1905), and No. 35, on 3<sup>rd</sup> Avenue W (1890). At the time of this survey, the Masonic Temple was one of many buildings that were cited as "significant to the city."



Figure 5. Above, a 2017 King County i-Map aerial photo of the property (identified by a red arrow) and the surrounding area, shown with elevation contours. North is oriented up.



**Figure 6.** Above left, an undated photo of West Queen Anne School, at 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue W and Lee Street (Paul Dorpat, "Seattle Now and Then – The Top of Queen Anne Hill").

Figure 7. Above right, commerce on the hill, at 600 – 610 W Crockett Street, in 1911 (UWLSC no. LEE216).

**Figure 8.** Below left, view looking northwest from "Tower Hill" at the top of the hill, in 1903 (SMA, no. 30026). **Figure 9.** Below right, view looking northwest from near Howe Street and W 10<sup>th</sup> Avenue in May 1903. (SMA no. 30033). These two photographs illustrate the extent of neighborhood development around the time when the first telephone exchange building was constructed.



**Figures 10 & 11.** Below, two views looking northwest at the top of Queen Anne Hill from the intersection of Galer Street and Queen Anne Avenue N in 1911 and 1978 (Paul Dorpat, "Seattle Now and Then"). The Masonic Temple is visible in the 1978 photo as a white structure in the background below and right of the distant water tank.







**Figures 12 & 13.** Above and below, the Queen Anne Public Library, 440 W Garfield Street, in 2007 during the reopening after a historic renovation and an earlier view from 1955. The Carnegie-funded building was constructed in ca. 1913 (Above, Seattle Public Library. Below, SMA no. 156779).



#### **Telephone Exchange Buildings**



Figures 14 & 15. Left and directly below left, the nearby Garfield Exchange Building at 1529 4th Avenue W in 1923 (above, Museum of Communications) and 1936 after the upper floor addition (below, Puget Sound Regional Archives). The building was later used by the Seattle Public Library as storage.





Figure 17. Left, a view looking northwest on 4th Avenue W from the south of W Garfield Street, showing the later Exchange Building (Museum of Communications).



**Figure 18.** Above, switchboard operators at a larger Pacific Telephone & Telegraph Exchange in 1902 (Washington State Historical Society, no. 1943.42.2751).

Figure 19. Below, a *Seattle Times* article, September 22, 1907, cites the training and expectations of women phone operators.





Figures 20 & 21. The Garfield Exchange in 1905. Above, the Terminal Room, at what appears to be the first floor as indicated by the beamlines. Below, operators at what appears to be the second floor (*Magnolia News*, clippings from Masonic Lodge 242).



#### Other Fraternal Halls in Seattle



Figure 22. Above, looking north from 1<sup>st</sup> Avenue S and S Washington Street in 1865. The location of Seattle's first Masonic Hall is noted with an arrow (SPL no. spl\_shp\_5158).

**Figure 23.** Below, the Austin Bell Building at 2326 1<sup>st</sup> Avenue in a 1942 photo. Members of the Queen Anne Masonic Lodge met in this building until it acquired the subject building (MOHAI no. 1983.10.13528).





Figure 24. Above, the Scottish Rite Temple of Free Masonry on Broadway and Harvard Avenue, ca. 1915 (demolished). (MOHAI no. 2002.48.723).

**Figure 25.** Below, the Masonic Temple on the grounds of the Alaska-Yukon-Pacific Exposition in 1909 (O. D. Goetze, photographer, MOHAI no.1995.38.37.13).





**Figure 26.** Above, the Masonic Temple (currently the Egyptian Theatre) at the corner of Harvard Avenue and E Pine Street, in ca. 1916 (MOHAI no.1983.10.10333).

Figure 27. Below, the 1921 Ark Lodge in historic Columbia City, currently the Arc Cinema, as sketched by artist Gabriel Campanario (*Seattle Times*, January 8, 2013)



### Founders and Members of Lodge 242



**Figure 28.** Left, the Charter Officers of Lodge 242 in 1921: Rev. Sidney H. Morgan, Harry B. Perks, and George R. Milstead.

Figure 29. Below, a view looking east in the upper floor Lodge Room, ca. 1950. (Both photos, courtesy of Masonic Lodge 242)



## King County Assessor Property Record Card



Figure 30. Above, the King County Assessor's 1937 record photograph of the building's primary west and secondary south facades.

Figures 31 & 32. On the following two pages, the Assessor's property record card of the same year.
٤., ا	1.90		53-A	al 3	5 x 65 5-C			. 1	
	FOLIO	ADDITION			5 X 65 S-C IEM S-8	M-210	101	CONT	
	1657	Section 24	Twp	Twp 25 Range 3 EWM. Block 26 Lot or \$19					
FOR REFERENCE DAMES	PERMIT NO.				T a>	r LotTra	ct		
	DATE	Address 16	08 9	LAYE W	2			······································	
žac	CAUS FOR RES								
Fee Owner	Condition of Exterior	· /	Archit	ect Foundati	F	Contracto			
USE LODGE HALL	ROOF CONSTRUCT	the second s		DR FINISHES		loor Plan: Good Tile Lino For		eptPoor MBING	
2 No. Stories	10. Frame-Joist		REM	Fir [	] Maple S	Bath Floor	8	No. Fixtures	
No. Stores	Mill-Deck Rein, Conc,		-	1 -	2×6TG 3×6TG	Bath Walls Tub Recess	2	Toilets Urinals Tubs Leg. or Pem.	
Basement Unit	Steel Fr.	Metal Deck		Cement	_ Lgtwgt	Drain Bds.	2	Basins Dr. Ftns.	
No. Offices Sq. Ft.	Trusses Wood		26%	Terrazzo Asphalt Tile		Vanities	2	Sinks Washers Dryers	
1 rm. 2 rm, 3 rm. 4 rm, 5 rm, 6 rm.		-	or			1		Showers (tub) (stall)	
	Date Built 1905	Date Add. Bui	lt	EFinis	shed 🔲 Un	finished Remode	led	H.W. TanksLdy.Trays D-Washers Disposals	
TYPE OF CONSTRUCTION	Effective Age Dep. for Cond	Ye	ors Ob	Future Li	ife	Y.		Sprinkler Sys.	
Metal - Prefab		EM	DIMEN	SIONS SQ. I	P. for Es.	Total	HEA	TING 100% #W	
➡ Ordinary Masonry Mill Construction	T:		-	stores of	-			Elec. Oil Gas H.W. St. H.A.	
Class A Rein, Conc. Stru. Steel and Conc.	·			-		F		B.Bd. Suspended	
Struct. Steel, Frame	· · · · · ·	Sector Contraction				+		FHA Pipeless A. Cond. Wall Unit	
QUALITY-TYPE		Lar Mr					_	Comb. UnitCustom RefrigConvector	
Good Med. 🗸 Cheap					1.			Heat Pump Fireplace	
FOUNDATION Mud Sill [] Post Pier	Alt of the	144			411		YEA	R ASSESSED VALUE	
Conc. Brick				EI					
Load Hgt, Piling BASEMENT						listman			
Full Sub-Basement		608-	IL A	ve. W.					
	1		18-14						
Garage No. Cars	HOISTS: Elec	Hvdr.	Pass	Frght	Hvy,Med	Lgt Knob& Tub	-		
Plastered Pl. Bd. No. Apartments	SOME NAT.	2-5	Auto.	Elec.	Untrid. Pile Ti	mbr. Flex. Cabl	-		
Service Rooms	HED		-Auto		Conc.Piles&I Trtd. Pile Tmb				
EXTERIOR WALL CONST.			Escala		Paved Dolphins	Range Wiri	- 22 - Contraction - Contracti		
Single ' Double	-	Ćap'y		/Deck		00116	ins .		
Stud Walls KEM Brick Pi1.		C SB		GROUND FLO		7 s a .			
35442 Conc. WAL Pil.		B	8	1			<i></i>	icon 1	
Rein, Conc. Skeleton Str. StlFrame		2	14		1	ST 3 642	1 17.	210	
Pre-Fab Metal Tilt-Up	INTERIOR WALLS& Stud Wood				1		L		
Filler Wall	Plaster Dry	Wall 5							
Curtain Wall		vood 7							
EXTERIOR FACING	Solid Blo	ock 8							
Siding Stucco Shakes	Sound Proofed Finished U	Lamin, 9 Infinished 10							
Marblecrete Brick Veneer	Painted V	arnished 11 12				(0)	-	1	
Conc. Conc. Blk.		13				(e)	6	5	
	Exter,	Partitions 15					and all		
FLOOR CONSTRUCTION		Floor 16					1		
Joist $2 \times 12 \times 16$ O.C. Mill Car Deck	INTERIOR TRIM	17							
R.Conc. Elev.		Birch 19 Oak 20	$\square$						
SteelGLB.	Mah. Metal	Oak 20 21							
ROOF COVERING BitUp V Tar.&Gr		etal Doors 22 etal Sash 23			•				
CompMetal	Stained	Varnish 24				35			
or	Painted								
20M 11/63							10		



#### Historic Images of the Building



Queen Anne office of the Sunset Telephone Company



**Figure 33.** Above, a drawing of the subject building (prior to construction) in the *Seattle Times* on September 3, 1905.

**Figure 34.** Left, a portion of the building in a ca. 1914 photo of the nearby library, showing the original west facade windows fitted with awnings. At this time there was lettering in the cornice band reading, "TELEPHONE." (Photo excerpt from SPL no. spl\_shp\_222182\_029).

#### Current Neighborhood Context & Setting

Unless otherwise noted, current images are by BOLA and date from August and October 2018.



**Figure 35.** Above left, a view looking north up the alley along the east side **Figure 36.** Above right, looking northeast at the subject building (BOLA, July 2015). **Figure 37 A-B.** Below, looking north and south on 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W. **Figure 37C.** shows the public library, looking northwest from 4<sup>th</sup> Avenue W and W Garfield Street.





## **Exterior Views**





**Figure 38.** Above left, the primary west facade of the building.

Figure 39. Left, the south west facades.



Figure 40. Above, north and west facades. Figure 41. Below, the east (back) facade.



BOLA Architecture + Planning



Figure 42. Left, a detail view of the primary entry.

Figures 43 & 44. Below left and right, entry details. Below left, tilework at the threshold, and below right, the door and transom. It appears there is a window behind the wooden transom. (Note: the sailing ship on the door is not typical Mason symbolism, and it seems to be coincidental that this door was selected. It is not original.)

## The Interior



**Figures 45 & 46.** Above left and right, looking north (left) and south (right) in the front entry. **Figures 47 A & B.** Below, a panoramic view looking east in the ground floor meeting room. The door on the left leads to restrooms; the on the right to the kitchen. Insert, a recent photo from Lodge 242 shows the room arranged for dining.





Figure 48. Above left, a detail view of the fireplace in the ground floor meeting room. Figure 49. Above right, the bar on the west wall of the ground floor meeting room. Figure 50. Below left, the kitchen. Figure 51. Below right, detail view of beams and columns on the first floor





٦



Figures 52 & 53. Above left and right, the second floor vestibule space outside of the Lodge Room. Figure 54. Top right, a standard doorknob with the iconography.

Secretary	Dir of Senior Junior Junior Ceremonies Steward Wardon Steward Chaplain Worshipful Master Imm Past Master
Treasurer	Senior Deacon

Figure 55. Below, the typical layout of Masonic Lodge Rooms (Washington Masonic Library and Museum).



Figures 56 & 57. Above and below, panorama views of the second floor Lodge Room.



Figure 58. Below, the eastern end of the second floor Lodge Room.



# **Current Site Plan**

#### Figure 59.

